Developmental Disabilities Council

Meeting Minutes
Wednesday, May 11, 2016
Margaret M. O’Neill Building, Dover, DE – AND -
A.I. DuPont Hospital, Conference Room 2C, Wilmington, DE
6:00 p.m.
Members Present: Barbara Monaghan (Chairperson), Alex Eldreth, Karen Gallagher, Laura Greene, Terri Hancharick, Michael Harris, Brian Hartman Esq.,  Karen McGloughlin, Daniese McMullin-Powell, Joseph Merritt Jr., Sue Ellen Powell, Shawn Rohe, Jill Scannell, Steve Tull, Steve Yeatman
Members Absent: Carol Barnett, Angela Ehst, Alvin Emory Jr., Katie Howe, Diann Jones, Rick Kosmlaski, Nancy Lemus, HarrietAnn Litwin, Katie Macklin, Debra McCann, Carrie Melchisky, Beth Mineo, Steve Slotkin

Staff: Pat Maichle, Kristin Cosden, Stefanie Lancaster, Emmanuel Jenkins
Guests: William Powell, Victoria Counihan (Deputy Attorney General), Libby Cusack, Bill Monaghan
I. Call to Order - Barbara Monaghan called the meeting to order at 6:36 p.m.  Barbara noted that there was quorum present at the A.I. DuPont location.  Due to technical difficulties with the video conferencing equipment and the Information and Technology (IT) Support at A.I. DuPont being unable to resolve the issue, all items voted on or motions made were only made by those in attendance at the North site.                                  

II. Approval of Minutes – Terri Hancharick made a motion to approve the minutes.  Steve Yeatman seconded. The minutes were approved by Council.  
III. Approval of Agenda – Joseph Merritt made a motion to approve the agenda.  Steve Yeatman seconded.  The agenda was approved by Council.
IV. 5 Minute Public Comment Period – There were no public comments at this time.        
1. Chair’s Report – Barbara stated she attended the Disability Public Policy Seminar held in Washington, D.C. from April 11-13th.  She stated there were many interesting speakers.  Barbara had the opportunity to listen to sessions regarding Social Security, Self-Advocacy and the Community Rule.  The Developmental Disabilities Council staff and Council members that traveled to the seminar were able to visit with our Congressional leaders.  Barbara spoke with Delaware’s representatives in Congress about topics such as social security and the Integration Act.  Bill Monaghan also spoke to the Congressional representatives regarding Alzheimers and Down Syndrome.
Barbara also stated she recently went to the Bear-Glasgow YMCA and used their harness system.  After, she was able to walk by herself without her walker.  
V. Staff Report – Pat reported on the following:

a.
The DDC had a meeting with a number of organizations to lay out a Delaware Disability History Project.  The Arc of Delaware, among other organizations, were invited to attend.  This committee has not yet decided what products and displays will occur at this time.  The project would depict history of disability in Delaware. If you have any items you feel would show Delaware’s disability history (e.g. letters, wheelchairs, pictures), please share them with the Committee.  Pat will talk to the Director of the Stockley Center to learn more about the history of that facility that may be able to be used for this project. This new project could be a strategy for resources to share information with parents and families under our new State plan. 
b.
Diann Jones and Vince Boehm worked hard to advocate to have names on the Potters Fields locations to replace numeric markers with names for those buried there.  With the support of Secretary Landgraf, very nice memorials have been installed at  the Delaware Hospital for the Chronically Ill (DHCI), Delaware Psychiatric Center  and the Stockley Center.  Pat visited this today and was very pleased.  If you get a chance to visit go see it. 
c.
 Pat attended the Women’s Empowerment Conference hosted by the Nanticoke tribe in Delaware. At this conference, Pat met the first female Chief of the Nanticoke tribe, Natosha Carmine.  Pat was able to make a connection with the Nanticoke community relating to cultural diversity as needed in our new state plan.  
d.
The DDC has helped bring Community Integration Training (CIT) to Delaware. This training will help police know how to interact with people with disabilities.  The training is a week-long training and certificate program for officers throughout the state.  There have been four trainings thus far.  Some of the individuals who completed the CIT stated that they would like more information on how to interact with a person with intellectual disabilities.  Pat has talked to Josh Thomas with National Alliance on Mental Illness (NAMI).  He is ready for us to do this soon.  The next CIT training will be held in September.  This training could fit under education of health goals and objectives in our new State plan. We are looking for people with developmental disabilities to be trainers and/or panelists at this training.
e.
The Technical Assistance Institute (TAI) and National Association of Councils on Developmental Disabilities (NACDD) Annual Conferences will be held in July as well as the Reinventing Quality Conference. Several of our members are planning to attend these conferences.  
f.
Pat stated Ronnette Anderson from the Money Follows the Person (MFP) program will be speaking to the Council in September regarding Medicaid.  **UPDATE** MFP will be presented at the July Council meeting.  Leslie Hailey from Division of Developmental Disabilities Services (DDDS) and Emmanuel Jenkins from our staff will be speaking regarding the Stop the Abuse Now Delaware (STAND) project and updates to that project at our September meeting.

g.
Emmanuel Jenkins updated the Council on our social media.  Currently, the DDC’s Facebook page has 640 likes.  When the Council met in March, we were at 484 likes.  We are up by 155 new likes.  The DDC You Tube Channel currently has six subscribers.  The Supported Decision Making video that the Council created has had 311 views to date.  The number of Twitter followers is still the same.  Emmanuel will be working on ideas to boost interest on Twitter.                                           
VI. Financial Report                                      
Financial Advisory Committee Report – Steve Tull reported that the Financial report has not changed much since our last meeting.  2014 funds have all be spent other than a remaining $5,000 on one project that Kristin has been following up on. 2015 and 2016 grant funds are still being spent.  There still remains $6,472 unobligated of 2016 funds at this time.  Steve Yeatman made a motion to approve the financial report as submitted. Daniese McMullin-Powell seconded.  The financial report was approved by Council.  Our FAC Meeting is scheduled for July 13th at 1:30 p.m.
VII. Current Business                                     
2. Legislative Update – Brian Hartman reported on several bills that the Council has been following:

a. 
Voting Bill – The State Council for Persons with Disabilities (SCPD) is taking the primary lead on this bill.  This bill addresses the conflict in code concerning who can accompany individuals in the voting booths.

b. 
Supported Decision-Making Bill (SB230)
c.
Parking Bill (HB200) – An amendment was prepared to significantly weaken the bill.  This bill would increase fines for accessible parking violations. 
d. 
Age of Majority Bill – This bill is currently awaiting the Governor’s signature.  
e.
Achieving a Better Life Experience (ABLE) Act (HB358) – The Treasurer’s office is currently establishing a Council to help advise people throughout the state about ABLE accounts. Rick Kosmalski and Diann Jones have been asked by the Treasurer’s office to be part of this.  Alex Eldreth stated Delaware is currently looking at joining a consortium of states.  It appears as though anyone from any state can have an account here, not just Delawareans; if that is the type of accounts that are approved. 
f.
Other pending bills the SCPD Policy & Law Committee will be reviewing at their next meeting.

3. Self-Advocacy Organization Update – Bill Monaghan reported that Delaware People First recently hosted a Self-Advocacy Conference at Dover Downs.  48 people were in attendance.  Out of that number, Bill said that there were three good speakers who attended and presented.  Bill and Barbara were excited to help try to educate people on how they were treated in a medical setting and how to better treat people with disabilities.  
4. Strategic Planning – Draft Plan Review – A copy of the Draft Strategic Plan was distributed to all those present.  The Plan has been put out for public comment.  There will be an open forum on Monday, May 16th from 4-6 p.m. at the Margaret O’Neill Building 2nd floor conference room. Comments can also be submitted via email or by fax.  The Council will need to develop strategies on how to accomplish each of the goals and objectives.  Karen McGloughlin as well as staff will work on developing the Logic Model.  In addition to reviewing this document, Pat asked that all members review the Council’s mission statement and decide if any changes need to be made. The current mission statement is based on the DD Act language.  
5. Supported Decision Making (SDM) Grant – Update – Pat reported that the Council received a $5,000 grant from Quality Trust to gather and present information to individuals in Delaware regarding SDM.  Pat is currently working on the final report to send to Quality Trust for this project.  The grant ends on June 30th.  All deliverables were completed with this great opportunity.
6. Home and Community Based Services (HCBS) Transition Plan – Update – Pat reported that Tennessee is the only state thus far that has had their HCBS Transition Plan approved. If any member would like to view this plan, it can be found at www.hcbstransition.org.  Delaware has submitted the second draft of our plan for approval.  At this time, Delaware is awaiting comments from the CMS office on this.  
VIII. Committee Reports                                 
1. Membership – Karen McGloughlin reported that two individuals have resigned from Council: Tina Fields and Gary Mears.  There have been two new appointees to the Council: Jill Scannell from the Delaware Department of Education (who is replacing Tracy Neugebauer) and Alex Eldreth who is a family member.  Welcome back to Karen Gallagher who has been reappointed by the Governor’s office after taking a year off of Council due to the number of years she had previously served.  All members are to consider joining at least one Committee for the duration of their membership.
2.   Children & Families – New Chair needed – Barbara Monaghan will be the Interim Chair until the September election of next year’s officers due to the resignation of Gary Mears.
a) Inclusion Events – Update – Kristin Cosden reported that there are currently Delaware Community Conversation workshops being held throughout the state to gather input from parents about the state of inclusion for those with disabilities in Delaware schools.   Blair Haines is the contractor for this project.  There is an event at the Dover Public Library this evening from 6-8pm.  The next two events will be held on May 17th at Aetna Banquet Hall in Newark and May 18th at the Blue Bell Barn in Wilmington.  To register or share input online, please visit http://www.decommunityconversations.com.
3.   Policy & Law – Terri Hancharick reported that most of what needed to be reported has been previously discussed during the Current Business section.  The Policy and Law Committee is currently working on finalizing updates to the Council’s Position Statements.  When all updates have been approved, they will be posted on the DDC’s website. 
4.   Adult Issues – New Chair needed – Terri Hancharick will be the Interim chair until the September Election of next year’s officers.  Terri reported there is nothing to report at this time.  The last committee meeting was cancelled.  The next meeting will be held on Friday, May 20, 2016, from 9:30 a.m. until noon at the DDDS location at Fox Run in Bear.
           5.   Partners Oversight
a. Partners 2016 – Update - Karen McGloughlin reported there is not much to report at this time.  Karen Bell, the contractor for this project, stated the program is doing very well and has reported very few issues.  There have been some issues with attendance, however the overall program is going really well.  All Council members are invited to attend.  If you decide to attend one of the dates, please let Kristin know so that enough food can be available.  The next session will be held on Friday, May 20th and Saturday, May 21st at the Hilton Garden Inn in Dover.   
b. Jr. Partners 2017 – Jamie Wolfe will be the contractor for this project.  Jamie has been in touch with three venues to gather quotes for what the cost would be.  Recruitment begins in September.  This year, through Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act (WIOA) changes, Andrea Guest with Division of Vocational Rehabilitation (DVR) is willing to partner with the DDC to support this project for 2017 as well as some of their agency’s staff time.  More information to come as the planning continues.
6.  Consumer Caucus – The next Consumer Caucus meeting is scheduled for May 21st from 9:30 a.m. to 11:30 a.m. at the ChesDel Restaurant.  All Consumer members are welcome to attend.  Please let DDC staff know if you would like to attend so an accurate headcount can be given to the restaurant.
IX. New Business                                                 
1. Presentation by Joey Merritt – Employment – Joseph Merritt, a member of the DDC, shared his story of how he recently obtained a job at the Marriott Courtyard hotel.  Bill Monaghan and Joey did a skit of asking questions about where Joey was ten years ago and where he is today.  Joey stated he made $2.98 working at Elwyn versus $95.24 working now at the Marriott Courtyard.  Joey said he enjoys his new job.  He stated that he loves what he does now.  
2. Future Speakers – This was discussed earlier in the Staff Report.
3. Annual DDC Meeting – September – The September Council meeting will be held as a dinner meeting in one location.  In the past, it has been held at the Duncan Center.  Once we have a venue secured, more information will be shared with Council. September also is the time for our annual election of officers. If you are interested in being Chair of a committee or of the Council, please let Pat know so that she can add your name to the ballot for September.  
XI.       Other Council Business – There was no other Council business to discuss at this time.
XII.     Adjournment – The meeting adjourned at 7:32 p.m.      
 “Executive session may be held to discuss legal advice, pursuant to 29 Delaware Code section 10004.” 
